WINDSOCK VILLAGE PROPERTY OWNERS

WINDSOCK VILLAGE AVIATION CORP.

MINUTES OF JOINT MEETING

7/16/09

Members present were: Beverly Mason, Bob Pustell, Tom Gill, Don Meader, Bill Clegg, Dave Adams, Barbara Clifford, Peter Lambert.

Guests present: Joe Dion, Glenn Mason, and Gary Cole.

The minutes of the June 18, 2009 meeting were approved as written.

Runway Committee: Gary Cole reported that in an effort to reduce the scope and cost of the restoration project, the committee has changed the area to be restored from 4000’ to 3000’ in length. He estimates that this should reduce to cost to $47,250 from $64,400. He has negotiated the price of the loam to $8/yd. It is sandy loam with some clay in it. He also noted that Nick Anania has worked on the design of an irrigation system and estimates a cost of  $40-50,000.

Don Meader stated that at the annual meeting the project was approved as 140’x 4000’. No matter what the dollar savings, if we change the scope, we are not doing what was approved. Gary was hoping to take the savings and apply it toward an irrigation system. Don didn’t think that we should do that without a meeting of the entire body. Gary replied that this is a two-year project and we are not obligated to spend a given amount this year. This would be a reduction in the initial phase. We could then bring the irrigation plan to next year’s annual meeting or have a special meeting. Bob doesn’t believe that the motion specified how much is to be spent in each year. If we need to choose between one or the other, irrigation is a better idea.

Gary explained that the effort is not to make a perfect runway, but to improve it. Don replied that we are not here to discuss the merits of the project. That has been done and approved based on the facts presented; namely 50/50 on a 4000’ area. He has a problem with a significant change in the plan. He doesn’t like the idea of not doing the job as presented at annual meeting. He has no problem with irrigation or with the restoration plan. He has a problem with not doing what was presented at annual meeting.

Beverly asked about where the irrigation pipes would be buried. Gary replied that there is an area reserved 10’ within the lights. Beverly agreed that irrigation is an excellent idea but if we are going to change the scope of the project and do irrigation, why not do it as a package?

How will the current project be done? Gary reviewed that the loam is coming from Western Maine Nursery at $8/yd. Three contractors submitted estimates. John Cyr was the lowest cost. Other bidders included Gordon Burke & Son (who would provide their own loam) and Paul Whitaker. The bids included delivery of the loam, filling the low areas, compacting and topdressing with 1” of loam, rolling and dragging until ready for hydro seeding. Cameron Hydro seeding of Farmington has submitted an estimate for that portion of the job. They are meeting with Gary tomorrow to determine that type of seed to be used. The hydro seeding would take place the first week of September. It is guaranteed except for a washout.

Dave wondered if the trucks delivering the loam would sink in and rut the runway. Gary thought that it may happen in May or June but that by late August/early September it shouldn’t be an issue. Glenn Mason added that any reputable contractor would be responsible for any damage. Gary asked Glenn if a 10 or 12-yard truck would do much damage. Glenn responded that a 10 or 12 yd truck shouldn’t damage the turf but he didn’t know what they would be using for equipment. He assumes that they would be stockpiling the loam and then spreading it with smaller equipment. If he were doing the job, he would stockpile it and then distribute it with a bucket loader one bucket at a time. The prices quoted to Gary were: $24,400 for 2000 yards, $12,200 for 1000 yards and $19,800 for 1500 yards. They would not commit to prices for 2-years. The $12,200 is for this year only and for 140’ x 3000’. It does not include the rental of a drag or roller. Tom asked; if we can stockpile the loam, why not truck it all this year? Bob stated that the proposal is to do the first ½ this year but only 3000’. Then, next year propose irrigation and completion of the project. A discussion ensued on how much to spend this year. The unknown seems to be how much we will utilize filling in the low areas. Gary would like authorization to spend up to $30,000 to fill in the low areas, reducing the scope to 3000’. Glenn asked where the 1000’ is being eliminated. Gary responded that we would be doing light to light.

Motion: Reduce the scope of year one of the restoration project to 3000’ with expenditure not to exceed $30,000 with the balance of the project to be completed in 2010.

Don reiterated that he is not comfortable with a change in plan at this point. 

Motion passed. Gary added that he would need the money for the loam up-front. It was emphasized that receipts will be required.

Treasurer’s report: Barbara reported that there is $99,588 cash in the bank. We have collected 35% ($18,000) of this year’s assessment. There is $34,700 in receivables. There are two delinquent accounts from last year. The Treasurers report was accepted as presented.

Public Input: Joe Dion that 99% of the aircraft take off and land in the middle of the runway. Any deterioration has been from 800’-1000’ from inside of each end. 1500’-1800’ x 70’ in the center is where there is deterioration. The only way to repair that is to shut down the runway. He has been flying here for 20 years and he can only remember 3 or 4 years where the runway was bad.

Other business: Beverly stated that as a Board, we need to make sure that proper notice is given to the pilots as to when ½ the runway will be shut down.

She read a letter from Kelly Jeffries that last night Chuck Waldo and some friends were playing frisbee down the runway. She confronted them and was told they were just showing friends the runway. She has put a message on the Pilots Alliance web site explaining the dangers and reminding pilots to be on the lookout for both four and two legged animals.

The WVAC portion of the meeting adjourned at 8:05 pm.

WVPO PORTION OF MEETING

The minutes of the June 18, 2009 meeting were accepted as printed.

The minutes of the July 11, 2009 Special Meeting were accepted as printed.

Treasurer’s Report:  Barbara reported that there is $26,400 cash in the bank. We have collected 29% ($17,850) of this year’s assessment. Accounts receivables are $45,800 including three who are delinquent from last year. They have been sent a letter explaining that they will be taken to small claims court. She also reported that we have received a thank you letter for the Nature Conservancy for our donation in the amount of their annual assessment.

Public Input: None

Road Committee:  Nancy Drach was on vacation but joined us via speakerphone to give her report. She explained that she has been dealing with Amy at Laconia Savings Bank. She was asked about making the payments monthly. Amy didn’t see a problem, but her superior who would make the final decision is on vacation for two weeks. Don and Beverly met with Atty. Fauver about item # 4: the right for the bank to take over the corporation whether we are in default or not. She provided a “collateral Assignment of Lot Owners Assessments”. She asked that we have the Bank delete the “or not” part of the default clause and substitute the “collateral assignment” clause. Nancy explained that Amy comes to the Indian Mound Branch regularly. She would like to set up a meeting between herself, Beverly and Amy. Re: using the common lot as collateral, Atty Fauver didn’t think that we didn’t have the right to proceed. Beverly read a letter from the Atty to that effect. Don was not comfortable with using the lot as collateral since it was not discussed at the annual meeting. Beverly and Nancy will meet with Amy either Thursday or Friday of this week. She will then schedule a quick board meeting to confirm what is discussed at the bank.

A Special meeting is scheduled for Thursday July 23, 6:30pm at Beverly’s.

Bob thanked Nancy for her efforts and for taking the time during her vacation.

Uncompleted homes: Glenn spoke with Gary Gifford and he is planning on doing more work this summer.

Site plan review: it was reported that the site plan review for Stuart Kaiser was approved and he has been notified.

The next regular board meeting will be August 20, 6:30 pm at Beverly’s.

Meeting adjourned at 8:35pm.

Peter Lambert

Secretary

